WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL

       MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 15TH JULY 2013 AT 7:30PM IN WICKHAM MARKET VILLAGE HALL, COMMITTEE ROOM
Present:
Cllr Robin Cooke (Chairman)



Cllr Brian Nobbs



Cllr John Ridd


Cllr Michael Roseveare

   
Cllr Edna Salmon



Cllr Bryan Wright

In attendance: Joanne Jones – Parish Clerk. County Cllr Michael Bond and District Cllr Bryan Hall.  There were 5 members of the public present.

Welcome by the Chairman        


   
       Open Public Session


       A member of the public made enquiries with regards to the land at the Glebe Allotments and 

              informed the Chairman that she had been advised that this piece of land had now been sold.  
              She raised concerns to the Parish Council on behalf of the allotment holders as to who this land 
              had been sold and how it was to be developed in the future.  Cllr Nobbs provided details of 
              proposals that had been submitted some time ago and both the Chairman and the Clerk 
              informed the member of the public that the Parish Council had not been informed, to date, 
              regarding the sale of this land.  The Clerk confirmed that she would contact the PCC regarding
              this matter. The Chairman thanked the member of the public for her comments.
Mr John Hoe thanked the Parish Council for the certificate of appreciation presented to the WM Family Carers at the recent presentation held.

1. Apologies
Apologies were accepted from Cllrs Biddle, Jones, Tucker and Pizzey.
2. To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest
There were none. 
      2.1. To Consider any Dispensations
There were none.
3. To Approve the amendments made to the minutes of the meeting held on Monday 21st 


January 2013 as follows:-

12. Cemetery Matters - Cllr Biddle Proposed that in order for the charges to be in line with 
those in neighbouring towns and villages that a 100% increase should be implemented for 2013/14, Seconded by Cllr Nobbs. 10 in Favour, 1 Abstention. CARRIED.  These amendments were Proposed for Approval by Cllr Nobbs, Seconded by Cllr Roseveare.  All in Favour.
To Approve the draft minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Council held on Monday 20th May 2013
The minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Council had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting and Approval was Proposed by Cllr Salmon, Seconded by Cllr Ridd.  All in Favour.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.

4.   To receive a report from County Councillor Michael Bond
County Cllr Bond reported on the recent changes to the bus service and encouraged both Parishioners and Councillors to forward any comments regarding these changes to the Clerk in order for her to write to Suffolk County Council.  He confirmed that £1000.00 had recently been donated to the Friday Morning Coffee Club from his Locality budget.  County Cllr Bond raised concerns regarding discussions about the condition of Village Hall and asked the Clerk to copy him into any future correspondence regarding this matter.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Bond for his report.  Cllr Wright raised concerns regarding the removal of the roundabout at Princes St in Ipswich to which Cllr Bond provided details.  Cllr Ridd raised concerns regarding the changes to the bus service and stated that he felt the most effected would be young people as they had no means of transport to travel to and from their place of work.  Cllr Bond gave details regarding this matter and stated that SCC were currently looking into providing some form of on-demand services for the areas most affected.  Cllr Nobbs raised concerns regarding the amount of private signs being erected at the roundabout on the approach to the village to which Cllr Bond stated that if the Parish Council had a particular concern regarding this matter that he would follow this up.

      To receive a report from Suffolk Coastal District Councillor Bryan Hall
District Cllr Hall's report had been circulated to all Councillors with e-mail prior to the meeting. 
District Cllr Hall reported that the Melton Hill Offices could possibly be sold in order for the staff to be relocated to smaller premises within the Woodbridge area.  He confirmed at a recent meeting of the SCDC Policy Development Task Group it was acknowledged that Wickham Market residents already practice a high level of Localism, and may be used as examples to other communities.  It was also acknowledged that the Superfast Broadband roll out is behind schedule in most rural areas of Suffolk Coastal and that lobbying will continue.  District Cllr Hall confirmed that the SCDC Grants Committee had recently awarded £1,500 to All Saints Youth Club in conjunction with Just 42 Group.  He advised that steady progress was being maintained at keeping the Youth Bus operating in Wickham Market at least until later this year as a result of a SCDC Grant of £10,000 given.  Cllr Hall reported that Pay & Play on the Tennis Courts was now available with help from Waltons Books and the cost was £5:00 per court per hour.  Finally, he confirmed that he had met with the Flagship Area Manager to view the latest proposals for the refurbishment of Deben Court (not demolition) and reported that the old infirmary site would contain 23/24 mainly 1 & 2 bed flats to be be let as private accommodation and the work was likely to commence in 2014.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Hall for his report.  District Cllr Hall congratulated the Chairman on Chairing the recent WM Family Carers Awards Presentation.

5.   Matters arising from the previous minutes which do not appear elsewhere on the agenda
      5.1 Parish Council Co-option – Further to the recent resignation of Jill Evans, Pete Stone 
      and Frances Etheridge it has been confirmed by SCDC that these vacancies can be filled 
      by means of a Co-option – To consider any nominations

      The Clerk confirmed that she had received interest from 3 members of the public to which two 
      of these were present.  The Clerk asked Mr Hawes to present a brief statement as to why he 
      would like to join the Parish Council.  The Chairman thanked Mr Hawes for his comments.  The 
      Clerk asked Mr Jenkinson to provide a brief statement.  The Chairman thanked Mr Jenkinson 
      for his statement.  The Clerk asked both candidates to leave the room.  Cllr Roseveare Proposed 
      that both Mr Hawes and Mr Jenkinson should be Co-opted.  This Proposal was Unanimously 
      Approved by the Council and Mr Hawes and Mr Jenkinson were both successfully co-opted.  It 
      was Agreed that there would be a further Co-option for the remaining vacancy at the September 
      Parish Council meeting.

      5.2 Bus Shelter on Market Hill – To receive an update on the outcome of the results of the   

      recent Town Team Survey regarding this matter

      District Cllr Hall confirmed that the results of the recent survey were still being compiled by 
      Action for Market Towns.  There was a brief discussion and Cllr Jenkinson stated that the 
      current bus shelter could possibly be replaced and re-sited with a more simplistic modern 
      design.  The Clerk gave details regarding this matter and confirmed that further to discussions at 

      recent meetings it had been agreed that this matter would form part of the Town Team survey in 
      order to gain views from Parishioners through a wider consultation.  The Chairman confirmed 
      that this matter would be an agenda item at the next meeting.
      5.3 Any other matters arising

      There were none.
6.   Finance and Legal Matters
      6.1 Bi- monthly accounts – May/June 2013
      These had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  Approval was Proposed by 

      Cllr Nobbs, Seconded by Cllr Salmon. All in Favour. 
      Cllr Salmon raised concerns regarding the payment made to Archant Ipswich for the Italian 
      Market Advertisement and asked the Clerk if she had received the remittance from the 
      organisers for half of these costs, as previously agreed.  The Clerk confirmed that she had sent
      the organisers a copy of this invoice and also a reminder e-mail.  It was agreed that the Clerk 
      would chase this matter up.
      6.2 To consider the donation to All Saints Youth Club

      The Clerk/RFO gave details regarding this matter and confirmed that she had been informed by 

       the former Clerk that the Youth Club needed to apply for this grant and submit a copy of their 

       Annual Accounts.  She gave details regarding the amount allocated within the 2013/14 budget 

       and it was agreed that the Clerk would write to the Youth Club in order for this matter to be 
       considered further at the September 2013 meeting.

7.   Police Matters – Report given by John Hoe
      The Chairman closed the meeting in order to receive a police report from Mr John Hoe.  A 
      report was given by John Hoe which confirmed there had been 17 reported crimes since the last  

      meeting on 20th May 2013.  John Hoe confirmed that Wickham Market still remained a priority 

      but felt that the Parish Council should write to Suffolk Constabulary to express the need for this 

      to remain a priority going forward.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to Suffolk 

      Constabulary regarding this matter and also request that improvement should be made 

      concerning police presence at future Parish Council meetings.  The Chairman thanked John Hoe 
      for his report and reconvened the meeting.  
8.   Parish Plan and Town Team – To receive an update on recent meetings held
Parish Plan Steering Group - The Clerk confirmed that there had been two further meetings held since the last Parish Council meeting to which she gave details.  She also confirmed that the bank account was in the process of being opened.  

Town Team – Cllr Salmon confirmed that it was hoped the results of the recent survey would be received by 8th August 2013.  She advised that the next market was due to be held on Wednesday 17th July 2013 to which she gave details.  Cllr Salmon confirmed that the Town Team were considering including some crafts at the August market and gave details regarding the proposed Xmas Market to be held on 18th December 2013.  There was a brief discussion regarding the Annual Xmas Market run by Deben Events which is due to be held on 14th December 2013 and Cllr Salmon suggested that the Parish Council should consider whether this market would be necessary and also felt that the Parish Council should consider charging Deben Events.

Town Team cont…

Cllr Roseveare gave details regarding this matter and it was felt that as it had already been agreed that Deben Events could hold the Annual Xmas Market on 14th December 2013 that this should go ahead and be reviewed going forward.  Cllr Nobbs suggested that going forward the Town Team should be responsible for organising all future markets held within Wickham Market.  
9.   Planning Matters (see separate appendix attached)

10. Allotment Matters 

      10.1 – To consider obtaining quotations to cut hedging at the Glebe Allotment site 

      The Clerk confirmed that she had been approached by a member of the public who had raised 
      concerns regarding the overgrown hedge within the Glebe Allotment site.  The Chairman closed 
      the meeting in order to allow the member of public to comment.  The member of the public  
      gave further details regarding this matter and confirmed that the hedge that runs along The 
      George footpath was at least 12 foot high.  She reported that the Prison Service used to maintain 
      this hedging but due to lack of funding this service was no longer available.  There was a brief 

      discussion and it was agreed that this matter would be considered further at the 1st meeting of 

      the Environment and Leisure Committee.  The member of the public stated that if this hedging 

      were to be cut back that this should not be carried out before September as House Sparrows 
      were currently nesting within the hedge.  The Chairman thanked the member of the public for 

      her comments and reconvened the meeting.
      10.2 – Damaged Fencing at Simons Cross Allotments – To receive an Simons Cross Allotments - To  Humphrey Pest Control s
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      Cllr Nobbs confirmed this work had now been carried out. 
11. Cemetery Matters
      11.1 – To consider correspondence received from Mr Humphrey, Pest Control 

      Correspondence giving details of Mr Humphrey’s revised fee’s had been circulated to all 

      Councillors prior to the meeting.  There was a brief discussion and it was Proposed by Cllr 
      Nobbs that the revised fees should be Accepted and that Mr Humphrey should continue to carry 

      out his services, Seconded by Cllr Roseveare.  All in Favour.  CARRIED.
12. Environmental Matters/Car Parks/Highways/Sports & Leisure 

      12.2 – The George Public House – To receive an update

      The Clerk gave details of an e-mail received from Punch Taverns and confirmed that a site visit 
      was due to be carried out on Thursday 18th July 2013.

      12.2 – To consider correspondence received from Wickham Market PCC regarding grass 
      cutting in the church graveyard

      The Clerk gave details of e-mail received requesting the Parish Council to contribute to costs for 

      extra cuts to be carried out annually within the church graveyard.  The Chairman stated that he 
      felt that the Church was a tourist spot within the Parish.  There was a brief discussion and it was 
      Proposed by Cllr Ridd that the Parish Council should not contribute towards these costs, 
      Seconded by Cllr Nobbs.  All in Favour. 

      13.3 – Notification of Temporary Road Closure on B1078 High St, Wickham Market – 
      between Two House Close and Ashe Rd for Highways maintenance

      The Clerk gave details of the above road closure and confirmed that this was due to resurfacing 

      works taking place.
13. Correspondence

      13.1 – SCDC – Village of the Year Awards 2013
      The Clerk confirmed that Wickham Market had won the Suffolk Coastal Village of the Year 

      Award.  It was Agreed that the Clerk would ask Martin Coral, Financial Advisor on The Hill if 

      he would kindly display the certificate and trophy within his shop window.
      13.2 - Suffolk Constabulary – Update on Mobile Police Station
      The Clerk confirmed that correspondence had been received from Suffolk Constabulary to 

      confirm that the Mobile Police Station had not been discontinued but was being replaced by a 

      smaller vehicle.
      13.3 – SCDC – Core Strategy and Development Management Policies
      The Clerk gave details regarding the correspondence received and District Cllr Hall advised 

      this policy had now been Adopted by SCDC and confirmed that he hoped this would come into 
      effect by the end of 2013. 

      13.4 – The Clerk gave details of an e-mail received regarding the proposed development at the 

      former Parma Industries site. There was a brief discussion and it was agreed that the Clerk 
      would write to SCDC in order to request that a TPO should be placed upon the large group of 
      trees in order to prevent their removal.  It was also agreed that the Clerk would write to Hopkins 
      Homes in order to request that good warning should be given to surrounding residents when 
      future noisy works were due to be carried out.  
14. Open Public Session
      District Cllr Hall suggested that the Clerk should write to the residents of 246 High St in order 

      to request that they cut back the overgrown hedge within their property as this was now forcing 

      drivers to have to drive to drive into the middle of the road.
The Chairman thanked the members of the public for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 9:40pm

***************************************

The next Parish Council Meeting will be held on Monday 16th September 2013 at 7:30pm in Wickham Market Village Hall
Signed:………………………………………… 


Dated:…………………………

PLANNING APPENDIX 

9.1 Applications considered since the last meeting:-

Application No: C13/0968 – Valley Farm, Valley Rd, Wickham Market. IP13 0ND – Proposed Internal alterations, involving provision of first floor area, with installation of staircase and glaze screen, also re-siting of boiler.  Alternative internal layout to that approved under C07/0551.

Application No: C13/0714 – Grove Farm, Grove Rd, Wickham Market. IP13 0JJ – Erection of general purpose agricultural building and construction of associated concrete pad.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application has been Granted by SCDC with 4 Conditions.

Application No: C13/0648 – The Paper shop, 79a High St, Wickham Market. IP13 0RA – Retention of replacement advertisement above shop door.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  Listed Building Consent has been Granted by SCDC

9.2 Update on existing applications since the last meeting:–

Application No: C13/0586 – 1 Chapel Lane, Wickham Market. IP13 0SD – Single storey flat roof extension.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Application No: C13/0410 – Part Side Garden, 30 King Edward Ave, Wickham Market – Erection of a new house in the garden of 30 King Edward Ave.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Application No: C13/0217 – 4 & 6 Broad Rd, Wickham Market. IP13 0RJ – Demolition of single storey rear extensions and rear chimney – erection of two storey extensions.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application has been Granted by SCDC with 3 Conditions.

Application No: C13/0112 – 210, 212, 216A and land surrounding, High St, Wickham Market - Erection of 6 dwellings including varying details of works approved under Planning Permission Ref: C11/0097 – The Planning Committee recommended that 3 of the proposed properties should be for affordable housing in line with Policy SP27 of the LDF Core Strategy.  No decision has been made by SCDC.

Application No: C12/2123 – Land South of Featherbroom Gardens, High St, Wickham Market – Erection of residential development of the site to provide 65 dwellings with associated car parking, open space, landscaping and new access arrangements.  This application was considered by the Parish Council at an Extraordinary Council meeting held on 30th October 2012 – The Parish Council recommended Approval for this application, subjects to matters for consideration.  This application has been Granted by SCDC (awaiting decision notice).

Application No: C10/3239 - Former RAF Bentwaters, Bentwaters Park, Rendlesham – Change of use of buildings and land and moving a section of fence.  The Planning Committee Objected to this application on the grounds of increased HGV and vehicular traffic through the village).
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